Minutes of members of Thomastown Electoral Area – 

                        Electoral Area Meeting

Venue:
Thomastown Area Office.
      
Date:

Wednesday 24th February, 2010 @ 2.00pm
Chair:


Cllr P O’Neill.

Present:

Cllrs A Phelan, M O’Brien, S Treacy.
In Attendance: 
Philip O’Neill, Director of Services, T Lauhoff, Area Engineer, C Brett, Staff Officer.

1) Minutes of meeting held 19th November, 2009.
Minutes were proposed by Cllr S Treacy, Seconded by Cllr A Phelan and agreed.

2) Update on Flood Risk Management Study.

T Lauhoff presented a report updating members on the Flood Risk Management Study.  He stated that the OPW requested Local Authorities to submit Minor Works Schemes (value of less than €500,000) for consideration in 2010.
Kilkenny County Council made their submission on 11th February and the schemes contained in this submission in the Thomastown Electoral Area are as follows:

Graiguenamanagh: Construction of a flood protection wall along the Quay to prevent flooding from the River Barrow.

Thomastown: Refurbishment of existing quay wall on R700 and flood protection to the rear of properties backing onto the River Nore at Low Street.
T Lauhoff said that Kilkenny County Council were awaiting approval from the OPW to proceed to the detailed design of these schemes, he also advised that the Flood Relief Scheme works as approved in 2009 was ongoing at Sheafield, Gowran

A discussion ensued with members requesting that Inistioge be included in future submissions for the Thomastown Electoral Area.  It was also pointed out that the River Duiske as well as the River Barrow is a source of flooding problems in Graiguenamanagh.  

3) Response to severe weather

T Lauhoff presented a report on the response of the Thomastown Engineering Area to the recent severe weather.  He gave details of the number of nights roads were treated and a breakdown of lengths of road treated and amount of materials used, saying the cost of treating and clearing roads from 17th December to 14th January was approximately €60,000 for the Thomastown Area.  He said grit was delivered to 12 roadside locations for use by the IFA. He also said temporary pothole repairs have been undertaken on many roads, using approximately 145 tonnes of macadam.  
Cllr Pat O’Neill, on behalf of all the councilors present, thanked T Lauhoff and all the area staff for their excellent response during the severe weather.  He said Kilkenny County Council’s Emergency Response Centre provided an excellent service also, and that the level of team spirit evident in local communities during the severe weather was to be commended.
He then requested that if such conditions were to return in the future that railway level crossings, especially where located on a hill, should be treated to ensure traffic, especially heavy lorries, could stop safely when the crossings are closed.

Cllr Treacy suggested that minor roads leading onto busy main roads should be treated so cars can stop safely. 
Cllr O’Brien said housing estates encountered severe difficulties during the cold weather but acknowledged that the Council doesn’t have the resources to treat these.

Cllr Phelan expressed concern about the amount of damage which has to be repaired and also said that as well as the inconvenience to residents of not having their housing estates treated, many were dangerous due to cars sliding out onto busy roads.

Mr. Philip O’Neill on behalf of County Manager Mr. Joe Crockett thanked the Thomastown Area staff for their work during the prolonged stretch of bad weather and also thanked the members for bringing attention to particular vulnerable groups in need of help during this period.

T Lauhoff said the members had raised some valid points for consideration in future severe weather events.  
Members then discussed the cost implication of the severe weather, saying that the cost of €60,000 did not take into account the resources of the water services section, the fire service etc.  T Lauhoff confirmed that the €60,000 estimate referred to the cost of treating and clearing roads only.
It was unanimously agreed by the members to recommend to the full Council that a letter should be sent to the Department of Transport expressing their concern and disappointment that no extra funds were made available for the repair of damage caused to the road network by the severe weather.

4) Bye-Laws prohibiting consumption of alcohol in public places

Members of the Thomastown Electoral Area expressed a number of concerns regarding the creation of bye-laws prohibiting consumption of alcohol in public places.  

They expressed concern regarding the difficulty with policing any potential bye-laws, and how the problem of people causing a nuisance by consuming alcohol on their own private property, albeit in a public place, would be dealt with.
They also asked how the issue of people socialising at seated areas outside public houses, who posed no threat or nuisance to the public, would be dealt with, bearing in mind these areas are a draw for tourists as well as a social outlet for the local population.  They also pointed out that if only specific areas are listed and if the Gardai move offenders from these areas, they would simply move a small distance away to another unspecified location, and how would the bye-laws deal with this.

Members requested that drugs be added to any potential bye-law legislation and further requested that draft bye-laws be compiled prior to identifying any specific problem locations.  They also decided that as this is primarily an issue of public order, this topic should be brought forward and discussed at the next meeting of the Joint Policing Committee.
5) Arrange dates and times for Electoral Area Meetings 2010.

It was agreed that the next Thomastown Electoral Area Meeting would be held on Tuesday 30th March at 2.00 p.m.

6) Any Other Business

1) The status of the 3 year Roads Restoration Improvement Programme was discussed; T Lauhoff said the Department of Transport has given permission to suspend the Restoration Improvement works programme this year so these funds are to be used to repair severely damaged roads.  He confirmed that there was no discretion given over the Restoration Maintenance (surface dressing) budget.

T Lauhoff agreed to supply members with a list of schemes under the 2008-2010 Roads Restoration Programme which have yet to be completed and requested members to supply him with a list of roads they are aware of which have been damaged as costings will need to be compiled for these.  He also confirmed that the Department of Transport hasn’t requested a new Roads Restoration Programme for the period beyond 2010 from Kilkenny County Council as yet.
2) Cllr S Treacy welcomed the new footpath in Ballyhale and enquired regarding a pedestrian crossing; T Lauhoff said he had met with Ballyhale Development Association and they had confirmed their priorities for improvement works; T Lauhoff also confirmed to Cllr Treacy that the Road Design section would put a design in place for traffic calming at Brownsbarn bridge; he also said that the collapsed wall in Inistioge would be looked at as part of the Road Works Programme.

3) Cllr O’Brien expressed concern that there is no footpath between Ballyhale village and the Primary School.
He also stated that both sides of the bridge in Inistioge were prone to damage due to the heavy volume of traffic crossing it.

4) Cllr Phelan enquired about the protocol around reporting faults in public lighting and in reply to her query regarding identifying faults, T Lauhoff said Airtricity, who have taken over maintenance of public lighting, would carry out nighttime inspections and furthermore that the County Council carried out an assessment of lights for the whole county approximately two weeks ago, and their subsequent report was given to Airtricity.

Cllr Phelan said the road markings on the Gowran to Graignamanagh junction were worn away, and in answer to her query regarding a pedestrian crossing for Duiske College, T Lauhoff said he would have to meet with the school to discuss whether this is still warranted or if other safety measures are needed.  Cllr Phelan considered that a pedestrian crossing could be located to facilitate both the school and the elderly residents crossing the road in the area. 
5) Cllr Pat O’Neill raised the following matters:

Substantial delay in the raising of the automatic gates on Bennettsbridge railway level crossing

Need for a policy to deal with the forthcoming creation of cul-de-sac roads due to the opening of the new motorway

Lighting of the bridge in Bennettsbridge.
Various matters raised by Noreview Folk & Heritage Museum.  

